Minutes OF LYTCHETT MATRAVERS

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on Monday August 19th 2013 at 7:30 in the Sports Club Pavilion, High Street Car Park.

PRESENT were Cllrs: R. Miller (Chairman), A Bush, K Norris, E Wilson, P Talbot, I Maitland, M Colvey
Also present were County Councillor Mr F. Drane, District Councillor Mr P Webb, 2 members of the public and Mrs K. Bradbury (Locum Clerk)
1. REceipt of apologies for absence – Cllrs J Dyball, J Taylor, C Wood, C McKenzie and Mr T Watton (Parish Clerk)
2. PUBLIC  PARTICIPATION SESSION (Standing Orders Suspended)

· Mrs Valerie Hynd:  informed the Council that there had been a leaflet drop around the locality of Beaconfield expressing complaints about two events that had taken place there; the May Day event and the more recent Wonky Donk Festival. Mrs Hynd is negotiating with the Purbeck District Council to get Planning Permission and Licensing to hold other events throughout the year. Mrs Hynd agreed that she would keep the Parish Council fully informed of any future events that might be planned and that in future music would be turned off at 11pm.
· Mr John Aspray:  Mr Aspray is a driver for Dorset Community Transport. They run routes on behalf of Damory Coaches in areas of low use, providing community transport for rural communities, for school runs or on market days. In light of the proposed cuts in the regular bus services, Mr Aspray asked the Parish Council to consider the Dorset Community Transport scheme as a possible alternative on some routes.
3. DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY INTEREST; AND CONSIDERATION OF REQUESTS FOR SPECIAL DISPENSATIONS UNDER SECTION 33 OF THE LOCALISM ACT 2011. There were none. 
4. CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS. 
Cllr R. Miller reported that he had attended the Lytchett Matravers Flower Show to hand out the prizes. The show was well attended and it was a very pleasant afternoon.
5.      THE MINUTES of the Council meeting on July 15th 2013 were approved and signed by the Chairman subject to the matter of the dog bins being put on the agenda for the next meeting as it was left out when the recommendations of the Environment Committee were considered at the last meeting. Action Parish Clerk to prefer Dog Bins for discussion at the Next Full Council Meeting.
6.      MATTERS ARISING & UPDATE ON ACTION POINTS.
· Minute 10a, 2nd bullet point, 17th June 2013 - Lytchett Astro path lighting project. It was AGREED to refer this back to the Finance and Policy Committee for consideration. At the Finance & Policy Committee meeting on 12th August 2013, Cllr M. Colvey stated that the funds for the project had been handed over to the Sports Club Management Committee and it was up to them to progress the project.
· Minute No 10(a), 1st Bullet point 15th July 2013 – Allotment Remedial H&S work:  work on the area of rubble, the vehicle gateway and the pavilion roof needs to be monitored. Action Parish Clerk to monitor progress of the work.
· Minute No 12(a) 3rd bullet point 17th 15th July 2013 – Tree Survey:  Council members survey all the recreation ground trees and take professional advice on the action required. Action Cllr M. Colvey to draw up a location plan of all the trees in the recreation ground.

· Minute No 11 15th July 2013 – Consideration of Year End Accounts Statements - Cllr Bush has not met with Mrs P. White yet. Action Cllr A. Bush to contact Mrs P. White to discuss the system for presenting the Year End Accounts and Statements.
· Minute No 12, 15th July 2013 – Including Public Participation on all Committee Meeting Agendas: - Agendas have been adjusted bur standing orders still need changing. Action Parish Clerk to draft the required proposed change to Standing Orders.
7.  REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLORS. 
District Councillor Mr P. Webb: reported that the Draft Core Strategy has been adopted by the full Council and that the Crime and Disorder Reduction Plan has been adopted. The consultation on the Dorset Homes Allocation Policy will be starting next month. Finally Cllr Webb announced that sadly Mr Steve Dring would be leaving Purbeck District Council and moving to a similar job with Poole Borough Council.
8.  REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR.

County Councillor Mr F Drane:  
Designated Gypsy & Traveller’s Camping Sites:  the difficulty is finding suitable sites that are also acceptable to local residents
Cuts to Bus Subsidies:  Subsidies on underused routes are being cut and offered out to commercial tender. It is unlikely that any commercial companies will be able to make them pay so the routes are likely to be lost. Cllr Drane had had three meetings with DCC cabinet and officers to retain the bus service to Dorchester and also pressed for the Lytchett Matravers bus to start before 9am and return at 5.30pm or later. He also supported the running of the bus on Saturdays.

School Crossing Patrol:  A new system will be in place in September with a new operator. Cllr Drane will monitor the situation.
1st School Intake:  The system whereby siblings automatically attend the same school means that some children living within the catchment area cannot get a place in their local school. Councillor Drane has suggested that such children in the catchment should only be replaced twice in favour of siblings from outside and they should then have priority. 
Bakers Arms Roundabout:  The highway works have been started. Cllr Drane objected to the work being done during the holiday period but the Highways Department stated that the work would have been more difficult to carry out later in the year.
Overgrown Hedges:  The County Council will now be issuing Enforcement Orders requiring landowners to cut their overgrown hedges.
9.   REPORTS FROM SUB-COMMITTEES AND WORKING GROUPS
Neighbourhood Plan:  The working group is making progress on drafting suitable questions and putting together a questionnaire. Cllr M. Colvey is drafting an opening statement and the next meeting is scheduled for 5th September 2013 in the school hall.
10.  Recommendations of Committees:

(a) Finance & Policy Committee (see Minutes of 12th August 2013)
· Spraying Certificate:  In order to carry out spraying for the Parish Council, Mr Steve Mills needs to attend a course to obtain a certificate of competence. The courses are run at Kingston Maurward and last four days. In view of the fact that Mr Mills will lose four working days it was recommended that the Parish Council pay the full course fees of £475. AGREED
· BT Landline:  The BT Landline to the Parish Office was temporarily suspended due to non-receipt of the statement. It was agreed that the Parish Clerk should arrange to pay BT by Standing Order and to carry out a review of the telephone and broadband provision in the office. AGREED. Action Parish Clerk to carry out a review and arrange a standing order. 
· Parish Council Banking Arrangements:  A working group consisting of Cllrs K. Norris, A. Bush and I. Maitland would meet separately with the Independent Financial Advisors suggested by Cllr J. Dyball to discuss the investment of the Foxhills Maintenance Fund. Recommended that the Funds are split £20,000 to HSBC and the remaining £162,000 to be invested cautiously while also maximising the return on the fund. AGREED. Action Cllr K. Norris to arrange meetings of the Finance Working Group with the financial Advisors. 
(b) Planning Committee (see minutes of 4th July 2013). There were no recommendations to bring forward. 
11. Consideration of DCC PROPOSALS FOR BUS SUBSIDIES 2014.

The Parish Council was concerned that the bus companies will not continue with services once the County Council subsidies are withdrawn as they will not be commercially viable. More consideration should be given to extending the more profitable routes to take in a less well used route in a rural areas possibly once or twice a week in order to maintain some level of service. Also young people who are too young to drive or need to get to work will lose out if bus services are lost. The Parish was requested to write a letter to Dorset County Council with copies to Cllr F. Drane and Cllr P. Webb and also to write to Purbeck District Council asking for their support. Action Parish Clerk to write to DCC and PDC with copies to Cllr F. Drane and Cllr P. Webb.
12. RESPONSE TO DORSET COUNTY COUNCIL HIGHWAYS COUNCILLORS SATISFACTION SURVEY. 

Comments have been received from several Councillors; Action Mrs K. Bradbury will collate the comments for the Parish Clerk to complete the survey. The deadline is 30th August 2013.
13. FIELDS IN TRUST REGISTRATION

The registration of the recreation ground is now complete. The Chairman thanked Cllr Mr Keith Norris for the many hours of hard work that he has expended on getting this result. This means that the land will be a protected open space for recreational use in perpetuity.
· It was RESOLVED that a commemorative plaque should be placed in a prominent position on the Sports Pavilion. The matter of subsidiary notices at the entrances to the recreation ground has been deferred. Action Parish Clerk to arrange for a commemorative plaque.
· It was RESOLVED that the official opening ceremony could be arranged at the same time as a significant sporting fixture (e.g. sports club open day) or during the May Fair. Councillors to research dates. Action Councillors to raise the question of an inaugural ceremony with various organisations in the village.
· It was RESOLVED that the Parish Clerk be instructed to proceed with the registration of the land with the Land registry. Action Parish Clerk to register the recreation ground with the Land Registry.
14. TO CONSIDER THE PURCHASE OF THE FORTHCOMING NALC PUBLICATION “LOCAL COUNCILS EXPLAINED”

The publication answers all the regularly asked questions about the work of parish councils. It was RESOLVED to purchase a copy of Local Councils Explained at a cost of £49.99. Action Parish Clerk to order a copy of the publication
15. REPORTS Of TRAINING ACTIVITy UNDERTAKEN IN THE PAST MONTH
There were none
16. REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES (by exception)
	Village Fayre 
	DAPTC
	Footpaths
	Village Hall

	School Liaison
	Youth Organisations
	Sports Club
	


The following reports were made:

Village Fayre:  The date of the Fayre has been arranged and there will be a meeting in a few weeks time. Cllr Maitland said he would raise the question of the Fields in Trust inauguration ceremony at that meeting.
DAPTC:  Cllr R. Miller had attended the meeting at Bloxworth where there was a Dorset Waste Partnership demonstration of the new technology being used in waste disposal and recycling. There is some discussion about the tagging of bins.
Footpaths:  the footpaths at Deans Drove and Jubilee are making progress. Before she went on holiday, Cllr Mrs J. Dyball spoke to the contractors and stressed that the fence along deans Grove must not follow the old fence line but must be put back to its original pre-encroachment position.
Sports Club: The August meeting of the Sports Club did not take place although the members of the committee meet informally on a regular basis.
Village Hall:  It was reported that the Waitrose Green Counter Fundraising effort has raised £270. The money will go towards providing new cloakrooms.
17. Council to approve the following payments due:-
	Council to approve the following payments already made 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Inv
	To Whom
	For what
	Net
	VAT
	Total

	3204
	A. White
	Allotment 1st Prize
	15.00
	0.00
	15.00

	3205
	S. Cullen
	Allotment 2nsd Prize
	10.00
	0.00
	10.00

	3206
	K. Johnson
	Allotment 3rd Prize
	5.00
	0.00
	5.00


	Council to approve the following payments due 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Inv
	To Whom
	For What
	Net
	VAT
	Total

	3208
	T Watton
	Clerk's Salary - July 2013 (12 equal monthly payments by standing order
	876.16
	0.00
	876.16

	3209
	T. Homer
	Handyman Duties - July 2013
	TBA
	0.00
	TBA

	3210
	Continental Landscapes
	Grass Cutting Southern End of Rec - July 2013
	20.00
	4.00
	24.00

	3211
	The Landscape Group
	Cemetery Maintenance - August 2013
	203.49
	60.70
	364.19

	3212
	Brighstone Landscaping Ltd
	Foxhills Open Space Maintenance April - June 2013`
	560.93
	112.19
	673.11

	3213
	Wessex Water - BWBSL
	Allotments Water Charge 19/12/12 - 10/07/13 
	299.26
	0.00
	299.26

	3214
	S. Masters  SM Fencing
	Further repairs to Rocket Park Fencing
	50.00
	0.00
	50.00

	3215
	SLCC
	Clerk's Manual publication update
	35.50
	0.00
	35.50

	3216
	DAPTC
	Fees for two courses
	50.00
	0.00
	50.00

	3217
	N.W. Adams
	Play Area Safety Inspection and Report
	151.00
	30.20
	181.20

	3218
	D&P Warr Agricultural Contracting
	Hedge Trimming - High Street
	60.00
	12.00
	72.00


It was noted that the invoice for Mr T. Homer had not been received so payment could not be made. The invoice for D & P Warr was a late arrival added on to the end of the list.
These were AGREED. 
16. CORRESPONDENCE.

Football Foundation: A letter requesting and urgent evaluation report on the MUGA. The letter was passed on to Cllr Mr M. Colvey.
Lytchett Matravers Village Hall: Thank you letter for the grant of £1,500.

Lytchett Matravers Scout Group:  Thank you letter for the grant of £1,000.

Purbeck Citizens Advice Bureau: Thank you letter for the grant of £1,400.

HSBC: Letter inviting the Parish Council to register for on-line banking.
17. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION 
Cllr I. Maitland was authorised to allow sheep to graze the paddock adjacent to the Church for 3 months or as long as it takes to graze it out.

Cllr I. Maitland was informed that the Open Forum has been deferred until the Neighbourhood Plan is well underway and requires less time from Councillors. August was not a good time to hold it due to the holidays. Cllr Maitland requested that the trees on the recreation ground are included for discussion at the next Open Forum.
Cllr L. Wilson asked about progress with the new Twinning Plaque. It was stated that the Parish Clerk still has to pass it to Cllr Miller to arrange for it to be installed.
The meeting closed at 8.55pm.
Annotated by/on ……………………………..            Signed by/on …………………………
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